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Note of discussions  
	Title:                                
	Inland Flood Risk Management Group and National Partners Group 

	Date  and time:                
	11am, Wednesday 28 September 2011

	Venue:
	Local Government House, Smith Square, London


	Item
	Decisions and actions
	Action by

	
	
	

	
	A minute’s silence was held for Cllr Derek Bateman (Cheshire West and Chester) who was a member of the Inland Flood Risk Management Group and sadly passed away in August 2011.
	

	
	
	

	
	Chair’s welcome and Introductions

Cllr Mike Haines welcomed delegates to the Annual meeting of the Inland Flood Risk Management Group and the National Partners Group, and outlined the Group’s role in the organisation, which is to shape policy positions and improvement activities in relation to managing inland flood risk, and develop expertise, learning and progress in local authorities in this area. Cllr Haines also highlighted that the purpose of this wider annual meeting for local authorities and national and regional partners was to share learning and opportunities on the latest and emerging issues on inland flood risk management.

Cllr Haines informed delegates that this meeting would be his last as Chair, and he would be handing this role over to Cllr Andrew Cooper (Kirklees MBC and Deputy Chair of the LG Group Environment and Housing Programme Board).

PLEASE NOTE: all power point presentations are attached to this note.


	

	
	
	

	
	Item 1 – Sustainable Drainage Systems (SuDs)
The Chair welcomed Oliver Grant (Senior Policy Advisor, Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs) and Sass Williams (Flood and Water Manager, Cambridgeshire CC) to the meeting. 
Oliver Grant gave a presentation on the purpose and benefits of SuDs and their benefits for urban areas. Oliver also discussed the provisions in the Flood and Water Management Act 2010 for a SuDS Approving Body (SAB) in unitary and county councils, and an enhanced role for these bodies to approve drainage before construction begins. 
Oliver acknowledged that although the publication of the SuDs consultation has been delayed, Defra are still looking to implement the legislation in 2012. However, he assured delegates that there was sufficient evidence to prove that the implementation of SuDs would not be more expensive than conventional drainage systems and that their maintenance would be funded by Government until ca.2018 by Government. He also informed members that Government were developing a self-funding scheme for SABs so that all resources necessary to approve drainage are recouped. 
Sass Williams gave a presentation on the work which Cambridgeshire County Council is doing to prepare for SuDs implementation and how they are planning to work with key stakeholders on this agenda. Although the timescales and exact contents of the new SAB duties are not yet finalised, Cambridgeshire has established a SuDs Project Board, produced a SuDs options paper on implementation, and is procuring software to help process applications. 
Sass also discussed the findings from Cambridgeshire’s 2006 EU funded SuDs project in a housing development in Cambourne, which has provided clear evidence that SuDs can be used to reduce the impact of flooding, improve water quality, and provide positive benefits for the environment and for residents. Following this there has been a clear appetite for SuDs in Cambridgeshire, and the Flood and Water team are developing a SuDs manual and design guide for both developers and other interested parties. Sass discussed the challenges that Cambridgeshire are facing in terms of the new SAB duties and highlighted resource implications and the lack of details about funding and member involvement in SAB decisions as key issues. Sass also expressed concern about the confusing interplay between SAB decisions and the Local Planning Authority’s (LPA) decisions.
In discussion, delegates raised the following key points:

· Delaying the publication of the consultation whilst retaining the timescales for implementation will put pressure on councils’ resources.
· Delegates also discussed the delay in the publication of the consultation in the context of the provisions in the National Planning Policy Framework and their likely impact on managing flood risk, and how flood risk can tie in with the Government’s wide growth agenda. 

· More clarification should be given on the interplay between SAB decisions and the LPAs’ decisions, in particular who assesses the impact of SuDs on the viability of a development. 

· Although Government funding has been confirmed until 2018, work on proposals for long-term funding should include discussions with local authorities and the LGA.
· The SAB function will require much more complex arrangements in 2 tier authorities and this should be taken into account by Government.

The Chair thanked the speakers for attending.
	

	
	
	

	
	Item 2 – Address by Lord Chris Smith, Chairman of the Environment Agency ‘Partnership for Flood Risk Management’
Lord Chris Smith, Chairman of the Environment Agency, gave an address on four key current areas of work in flood risk management, including the development of local strategies and preliminary flood risk assessments, the establishment of new Regional Flood and Coastal Committees, the new forms of partnerships funding and links between spatial planning and flood risk. 

Lord Smith applauded the progress which local authorities are making on their Preliminary Flood Risk Assessments and Strategies, with 173 out of the total of 174 received by the Environment Agency on time. He also applauded the work done by the Officer Network in developing Local Government Preliminary Framework guidance to assist the development of the local strategy for Flood Risk Management, and stressed that the Environment Agency would continue to give their full support to the development of this. 

Work on the establishment of new Regional Flood and Coastal Committees has been seamless and Lord Smith welcomed the additional role for District Councils to represent coastal issues, as well as the continued leading role for LLFAs. He emphasised their importance in light of the new partnership funding arrangements which will begin next year and welcomed the enhanced role for them to raise external funding to ensure that the most urgent schemes get prioritised. 
Finally, Lord Smith outlined the funding challenges for both the Environment Agency and local authorities and stressed that partnership working was essential for future working. Together with the reforms to the planning system which emphasise local decision-making, the Environment Agency will become less involved in the majority of planning applications and decisions. Instead, local authorities, in line with the Government’s localist agenda, will take more planning decisions, and the EA will give more support where decisions are high risk. 
In discussion, delegates welcomed the new partnership arrangements between local authorities and the EA and acknowledged the importance of local, regional and national approaches to flood risk management. However, some delegates stressed that although more decisions should be made at the local level, a balance should be struck to ensure that the Environment Agency are still involved in the process.  
The Chair thanked Lord Smith for attending.
	

	
	
	

	
	Item 3 – Links between spatial planning and flood and coastal erosion risk management

The Chair welcomed Peter Bide (Team Leader, Natural and Water Environment Team, Department of Communities and Local Government), Keith Lawson (Head of Development Management, Essex County Council) and Rob Crighton (Team Leader, Special Projects, Southampton City Council) to the meeting. 

Peter Bide discussed the draft National Planning Policy Framework and its relation to planning policy on flooding and coastal change. Peter stressed that the draft NPPF retains the key elements of the policy endorsed by the Pitt Review and seeks to ensure that development is located away from flood risk whenever possible, but development that is needed in flood risk areas is safe and resilient. 

Peter also informed members that the NPPF includes provisions so that flood risk is assessed so it can be avoided and managed, and opportunities from new development are used to reduce causes and impacts of flooding. To ensure this, Local Plans must be supported by a Strategic Flood Risk Assessment and should apply a sequential, risk based approach taking account of climate change.  

Keith Lawson stressed the importance of the Local Plan, which will be the policy document that dictates development in all areas in the future. Keith also discussed the expanded role for LLFAs in spatial planning, particularly when it comes to surface water, and highlighted the challenges for the Essex County Council in this new role. However, he added that cross-border co-operation and close working already going on with the area’s District Councils in the plan making process is a firm foundation to build on and urged all local authorities to ensure that their business plans include financial and staff support for this process.
Rob Crighton outlined how Southampton City Council moved from a situation where their development ambitions, as set out in the council’s Core Strategy, had resulted in an objection from the Environment Agency and the prospect of an adverse outcome at the Examination in Public. However, Rob explained that the council committed to commissioning at Level 2 Strategic Flood Risk Assessment and a Coastal Flood and Erosion Risk Study. In order to do this in a timely manner, it was agreed that the council would work closely with the Environment Agency including the secondment of a member of EA staff to the Council and close liaison with the flood risk manager to secure FDGIA funding for the study. This has resulted in a ‘new approach’ to development in flood risk areas and the production of guidance to developers. 

In discussion, delegates outlined their concerns with the lack of clarity on the definitions of terms such as ‘unacceptable’ and ‘viability’ in terms of the NPPF, and recommended that more aspects of PPS 25 are incorporated into the framework to ensure a consistent approach to managing flood risk in all local areas. However, others added that the NPPF was only a ‘framework’ and further detail in the PPS 25 could be added into individual authorities’ Local Plans where appropriate. Delegates also stressed that the ‘presumption in favour of development’ is weighted too much towards economic issues and should reflect social and environmental concerns in a more balanced way, and asked for further clarification about how this presumption would effect the implementation of SuDs in local areas.  
The Chair thanked the speakers and reminded delegates to respond to the consultation by Monday 17th October. 
	

	
	
	

	
	 Item 4 – Working in Partnership

The Chair welcomed Cllr Derek Antrobus, Chair of North West RFCC, Amanda Nobbs, Chair of Thames RFCC and Richard Wills, Executive Director – Lincolnshire County Council, to the meeting. 

Cllr Antrobus provided an overview of the historical context of partnership working in local areas to manage flood risk and outlined how the further changes in the form of Regional Flood and Coastal Committees provide a further opportunity to develop partnership working. Cllr Antrobus outlined the key purposes of RFCCs to ensure there are coherent plans for identifying, communicating and managing flood and coastal erosion risks across catchments and shorelines, promote efficient, targeted and risk-based investment in flood and coastal erosion risk management that optimises value for money and benefits for local communities and to provide a link between the Environment Agency, LLFAs and other risk management authorities. 

Amanda Nobbs discussed the current arrangements for the 13 flood partnerships and stressed that they promote local leadership through the strong, two way relationship between each LLFA and the RFCC and the new LLFA teams and EA secondees which support them. Amanda detailed the work which the Thames RFCC is doing to ensure that their flood strategy identifies priorities, targets resources and secures efficiencies, achieves a good mix between small community schemes whilst tackling the major challenges in the current financial context, and identifies cost effective opportunities to integrate flood risk management into development projects. Amanda also discussed the advantages of the RFCCs in attracting partnership funding by making good use of Levy, negotiating developer and beneficiary contributions and taking advantage of new opportunities such as Community Infrastructure Levy.
Richard Wills updated delegates on the partnership working in Lincolnshire County Council, which has strengthened with water companies, the Environment Agency, Internal Drainage Boards and District Councils since the extreme flooding in 2007.  Richard also discussed the work of the LGA Inland Flood Risk Management Group and the Officer Network which supports it, and highlighted the strong cross-authority working which is already going on at a national level to support councils. Richard pointed to the Preliminary Framework guidance to assist the development of the local strategy for Flood Risk Management as an example of this, and encouraged further collaboration with councils who are not already involved in this group. 
Mary Dhonau, National Floods Forum, also informed members that from 1 October a guide for all local authorities on flood resilience, resistance and adaptation would be posted online. Please find the guidance here or request a copy from gavin.wilson@rabconsultants.co.uk 

	

	
	
	

	
	The Chair thanked all the speakers and delegates for attending and closed the meeting.
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